NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

November 4, 2011
Albuquerque, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:30 a.m., Friday, November 4, 2011
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 9:30 a.m., Friday, November 4, 2011.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, Caroline Benavidez, James Miyagishima, and David Baland.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Veronica Hernandez – Director of Human Resources, Mary Sarate – Director of Business & Finance, Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services, Margie Macias – Director of Institutional Support Services, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
James Miyagishima led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.
III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that as always it is nice to be in Albuquerque for this board meeting.  He enjoys coming up to Albuquerque for the meetings because it gives him a chance to visit with his daughter.  He stated that he has given each meeting attendee a “Gift of Hope” catalog.  He stated that a story about him appears in this catalog on page 34.  He stated that he is a strong advocate for diabetes which is why his story appears in the publication.  

Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that it is good to be in attendance. She stated that since the last meeting President Hall and herself attended the COSB Leadership Institute and Annual Meeting of American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Ex-Officio Trustees in Louisville, Kentucky.  Both meetings were very exciting and informative.  She stated that the Council of Schools for the Blind (COSB) is made up of membership from 40 schools.  She stated that it was announced that the new COSB Executive Director is Mr. Eugene McMahon who is the gentleman who is working with NMSBVI to develop a new strategic plan.  She stated that the APH meeting was good, as usual.  She stated that she felt like this year’s meeting had the best acceptance speeches and key note addresses of any past meeting that she has attended.  They were very inspirational.  She stated that she was also able to attend the COSB Banquet where the awards that were given were very inspiring.  The awards recognized the professionals in our field, such as Orientation & Mobility Instructors and Related Services providers.  She stated that she understands that NMSBVI also nominated some of our school’s staff for these awards.  While they may not have won this year, she hopes that our school continues to submit nominees and she is confident that our wonderful staff will be recognized for their dedicated work.  She stated that she took along flyers for our Personnel Preparation Program Director search and made sure that they were distributed to the meeting attendees.  She also met with the APH Museum Director and had a good discussion regarding their exhibits and the possibility of having their exhibits on our campus during the state centennial celebration and activities planned at NMSBVI.  She also attended the South Central Schools for the Blind (SCASB) meeting and is happy to announce that the Georgia School for the Blind has joined SCASB.  She also attended the School Health Advisory Council (SHAC) meeting on the Residential Campus.  
David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  

Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she has stayed busy with the new school year.  She stated that the Art Academy for the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) was recently held at the NMSBVI ECP and she wanted to thank NMSBVI and the ECP staff for allowing the use of the beautiful facility and the assistance of everyone involved.  The academy was well attended and we all learned a lot about our blind community.  The students had a great time and were assisted by some very inspirational mentors.  It was a very successful event.  This event gave us some ideas for future events.  She stated that she is excited by the fact that the NMSBVI Board of Regents now has board leadership that consists of a blind president and blind vice president.  She stated that she appreciates what this communicates to our community.  So many times we have to justify what we do and why we do it, and are given token recognition as blind people.  But to have two blind people on the Board of Regents is one big accomplishment, but to have them in a position to lead the Board of Regents makes a big statement about what the school stands for.
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she also attended the COSB and APH meetings in Louisville, Kentucky.  This was her first time to attend these two meetings and she found them very beneficial and enjoyed meeting the Superintendents of the other schools for the blind.  She thanked Alicia McAninch for introducing her to some very important people in our field.  She stated that she wished she had an opportunity to sit down one-on-one with many of them because every school is different and have so much information to offer.  It was very interesting to learn how the other schools deliver their services to the students who are blind and visually impaired within their states.  She was also able to tour the American Printing House for the Blind and found it to be very interesting and informative.  She also attended the Art Academy that Caroline Benavidez spoke about and was happy that it was such a big success.  It was attended by 12 students and their families.  She stated that she has not seen the evaluations from the academy, but understands that they are very positive.
V.
Input.
No one was present for public or parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there any revisions to the presented agenda.  There were no revisions.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the auditors wish to provide their exit conference, by conference call, at 10:00 a.m., and Cindy Faris would like to present the Major Focus at 11:00 a.m.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of September 8, 2011.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of September 8, 2011, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to her report but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  President Hall stated that it is evident from the presented report that our Superintendent stays very busy.  Alicia McAninch noted that the Superintendent’s Report reflects that the Preschool Symposium has been cancelled.  Superintendent Lyle stated that due to the tight economy agencies are reluctant to commit to sending staff to the symposium this spring.  The symposium has not been cancelled but postponed until economic circumstances have improved.
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. August 2011 Financial Reports.
Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for August 2011, including:

Investment Report


Operating Budget/Expense Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports. She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the August 2011 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
September 2011 Financial Reports.


Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for September 2011, including:




Investment Report




Operating Budget/Expense Report




Statement of Net Assets




Statement of Cash Flow

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports. She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the board may have.
Superintendent Lyle asked David Baland if, in his opinion, we need to review and possibly revise our investment asset allocations.  She stated that it appears that our investment portfolio is going in the wrong direction.  David Baland stated that he does not feel that our current investment strategy is inadequate.  The market is just bad at this time, and he does not feel that we need to revise our strategy at this time.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the September 2011 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.
Executive Session.

10:02 a.m. to 11:04 a.m., November 4, 2011

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 10:02 a.m., Friday, November 4, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues, and Audit Exit Conference.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Hall, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources, and a representative from Kriegel/Gray/Shaw & Co., P.C. during the Audit Exit Conference.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, and Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:04 a.m., Friday, November 4, 2011, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; and Audit Exit Conference. Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, and Regent Miyagishima - aye.

11:05 a.m. - Regent Dave Baland departed the meeting due to an important personal matter.

IX.
Major Focus.

Cindy Faris, Infant/Toddler Program Coordinator, provided the Board with a briefing on the NMSBVI Infant/Toddler Program and challenges that are faced within our state.  As part of her briefing she stated to the Board that she encourages her staff to attend conferences and trainings that will benefit the NMSBVI programs, but insists that participating staff, upon return to the school, develop and provide a training for the staff that encompasses the training that they just attended, as well as implement a plan to incorporate the training they received into our programs for the benefit of all. This is a sound practice for any program as many within the program benefit from the attendance of an individual staff member, and ultimately the program and students that we serve benefit. In addition, she stated that she puts emphasis on preparing the staff to carry the programs forward and to prepare themselves for the program leadership roles as the senior members in the program won’t always be here.  It is important to take steps to ensure the forward progress of the programs into the future.  Alicia McAninch stated that she has always firmly believed in that practice which is why, during her board comments, she reviews all of meetings and trainings that she attends between board meetings. This may result in her comments being somewhat long, but she feels it is important to everyone to pass along what she has learned.  If the school pays for us to attend a conference or meeting it is our obligation to bring back and share the information that we obtain.  In closing Cindy Faris thanked the Board of Regents and Superintendent Lyle for their support of her programs and initiatives.  The Board of Regents thanked Cindy Faris for her leadership and hard work to ensure that we provide the best possible services and programs for our infants, toddlers, and their families, and for ensuring that we will carry our quality services far into the future.
VII.
Business and Finance. (cont.)
C.
FY13 Budget Preparation.
Superintendent Lyle stated that as part of the upcoming FY13 budget preparation program she feels that it is important that the Board of Regents hear from the leadership of our programs, specifically regarding the challenges that they face, and the impact that possible budget cuts may have on the programs.  All of the program leaders paint a picture of growing programs, increased numbers of complex students, increased numbers of students, etc.  She stated that during last year’s legislative session NMSBVI was part of a group of beneficiaries asking that the sunset clause that exists, that will reduce our distribution from the land trust, be repelled so that we can continue to have the increased distribution that is necessary to continue to provide the services that we currently provide.  That repel did not occur as it died during a filibuster at the very end of the legislative session.  Consequently we are faced with a fiscal year 2013 budget that, if nothing changes during this upcoming legislative session, will have to decrease by $577,000.00.  She stated that she is concerned that to accomplish that large of a budgetary decrease we will have to look at activating our reduction in force policy which will result in the reduction of staffing positions at NMSBVI.  We know that we still have programs with areas of growth.  It is very difficult to determine how to say no growth to the passionate professionals that are insistent that their transitioning students have to come to NMSBVI.  Patty Beacher, Director of Early Childhood Programs, just this week has had five new students present themselves for the preschool.  That is almost an entire class, yet we cannot add staff for that classroom.  Those five students will have to be squeezed into existing classrooms.  Superintendent Lyle asked Patty Beecher to talk about the number of students who will leave our program and the number of students that we anticipate gaining next year so that the Board understands what we are grappling with.  Patty Beecher, Director of Early Childhood Programs, stated that we currently have 16 students graduating from the program next year, and have 31 students in the metro area who are turning 3 years old during the 2012-2013 school year.  Typically we get about 75% of those students in the ECP, which would be approximately 26 new students into our program.  That would increase our overall student count to 86 for the 2012-2013 school year.  We currently have 72 students enrolled, and will possibly have an additional 4 students within the next two weeks.  This would put us at 76 students this school year with 11 classrooms.  She stated that she feels that we accommodate the increase this school year, but she is worried that if we get higher than 76 students this school year we may have difficulty accommodating the new students, and worries about what we will do during the 2012-2013 school year with a forecasted 86 students, or higher.  What happens when we just do not have the room, or the staffing?  Superintendent Lyle stated that the law does not allow us to refuse enrollment.  Patty Beecher stated that the ECP would certainly not want to refuse enrollment to any student in need of our services.  The problem, even with this year, is that if we continue to get the increases in enrollment that we experienced this year, which is higher than ever at the ECP, we are going to be in a situation where we just cannot provide the services needed.  She stated that she feels that we can accommodate a few more students, but as we add more and more students it negatively affects the service delivery to the students that we already have in the classrooms.  This could easily turn into something less than desirable and would go against our philosophy of service delivery.  She stated that this makes her anxious.  Superintendent Lyle stated that conversations have been held regarding this concern.  She stated that we need to ask ourselves if there are ways to reduce service to some students.  It is clear that this is not done by disability, but could we eliminate the kindergarten classes and focus on serving children through preschool, and all students would transition after preschool?  Or, should we say that we are going to go double sessions and instead of having 5.5 hour school days we would have 3.5 – 4.0 hour school days with a morning and afternoon session.  We know that our students do better because they are at the ECP longer during the day.  Those two options are a cut in service.  These are the type of issues that we need to look at across the Board at NMSBVI so that we can continue to provide services in this time of budget cuts without turning students away, or dropping programs.  At the ECP we are trying to identify which students should be here and which could be served within the public schools.  Patty Beecher stated that she feels that we have an excellent school, but in her opinion that goes beyond the services for kids who are blind or visually impaired.  We also have excellent speech therapy, excellent occupational therapy, excellent physical therapy, and excellent all around academic programming.  We have a great teacher to student ratio, and a fabulous facility.  We are an intimate setting so we have close contact with the families of the students that we serve.  We know our students names, we know what their IEP goals are, we know what their progress is.  For all of those reasons NMSBVI is an excellent placement for students who need what we offer.  But how do we determine if a child is supposed to come to NMSBVI or not.  It is supposed to be solely determined on the visual impairment and the impairments impact on learning.  That is not an easy determination when dealing with a 3 year old, for example.  
Superintendent Lyle stated that what she is asking of the Board of Regents is for some direction that will help us as we develop our 2013 budget.  By the time we come together in December the Leadership Team will have at least started to craft out the big picture of the budget.  After the first of the year we will have meetings with all of the program coordinators to hear their updates on their goals and their expansion needs.  So the question is how deeply the Board wants the cuts to be on the expense side of the budget, how deeply do you want us to draw on the revenue side, specifically the endowment account. President Hall asked when we would find out the decision on the sunset clause that will affect our state land trust distribution.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we will know about the sunset clause decision before the 2013 budget has to be finalized.  This is something that will be decided during the 2012 legislative session.  She stated that what we really need to know, before we get deep into the 2013 budget preparation, is whether the Board desires a blend of expense cuts and increased revenue through draws from the endowment, or does the Board want to take the stand that no matter what we protect the endowment and not increase draws to augment our revenue, which would require dramatic cuts within the expense side of the budget.  A blend will still require expense cuts but they will not be as deep as they would be if we could not augment our revenue with the endowment.  Caroline Benavidez stated that what makes this conversation difficult is that we are talking about the necessity of making cuts when program enrollment needs are increasing.  This is going to require some type of compromise.  

After additional conversation the Board asked that Superintendent Lyle and Mary Sarate bring some scenarios to them during the December regular meeting of the board so that they would be able to review them and their impact on either programs or the endowment.  That will make it easier to make an informed opinion on a very difficult and complex situation.  Superintendent Lyle stated that they will put together scenarios based on the different options, and that cross all of the programs.
X.
Policies & Procedures.


A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 125, Fraternization Policy.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 125.  She stated that the content and intent of this policy has not changed with the revision.  The revision was specifically designed to provide a clearer fraternization policy.  The policy also emphasis that we want the relationship between our students, families, and staff to remain professional at all times.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 125, Fraternization, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Review of NMSBVI Policy 130, Personal Visitors.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 130 for the Boards review.  She stated that this policy is overdue for Board review.  The policy has been reviewed by administration and contains no recommended revisions.  

UPON A MOTION by Caroline Benavidez, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the review of NMSBVI Policy 130, Personal Visitors, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Review of NMSBVI Policy 135, Political Activity.

Superintendent Lyle presented NMSBVI Policy 135 for the Boards review.  She stated that this policy is overdue for Board review.  The policy has been reviewed by administration and contains no recommended revisions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board approved the review of NMSBVI Policy 135, Political Activity, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


D.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 140, Solicitation.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 140 for the Boards review. The primary reason for this revision is to remove the term “department head” and replace with “program coordinator”.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 140, Solicitation, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 155, Sexual Harassment.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 155 for the Boards review.  She stated that this policy remains unchanged with the exception of the deletion of subsections A. thru E. of page 3.  Administration does not feel that an explanation of specific prohibitions is necessary within the policy when the prohibitions are addressed earlier in the policy.  She stated that paragraph 4 of Reporting Process is also revised.  She is recommending that the first sentence of paragraph 4 be revised to read “Students are urged to report any conduct of a sexual nature by school employees or other students to a school counselor or administrator.”  This sentence has been revised to delete the last section of the sentence that read “….if such conduct affects the student, interferes with school performance, or creates an intimidating, hostile or offensive school environment.”  She stated that it is important that this policy communicates that any conduct of a sexual nature by school employees or other students be reported, not just if it is disruptive.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 155, Sexual Harassment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


F.
Review of NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments.

Mary Sarate presented NMSBVI Policy 345 for its annual review.  As discussed during Section VII. Item B. Business & Finance, David Baland reviewed our current asset allocations as contained in this policy and does not feel that the asset allocations need to be changed at this time.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the review of NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


G.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 410, Bereavement Leave.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 410.  The primary purpose of this revision is to remove the stipulation that restricts the 5 days of bereavement leave to the period immediately following the date of an immediate family members death.  She explained that there are times when it may not be possible to take the bereavement leave immediately following a family member’s death, and administration should have the flexibility to allow the bereavement leave as necessary.  In addition, a statement has been incorporated into the policy which states that NMSBVI reserves the right to ask for documentation related to a request for bereavement leave.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 410, Bereavement Leave, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


H.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 522.5, Wellness – Healthy and Safe Environment.

Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 522.5.  The primary purpose of this revision is the removal of any reference to the School Resource Officer (SRO) since we no longer retain the services of an Alamogordo DPS officer as the SRO, and the inclusion of a paragraph that requires the development of a School Safety Committee that will monitor, educate, and maintain campus safety in accordance with a board approved School Safety Plan and School Crisis Management Plan.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 522.5, Wellness – Healthy and Safe Environment, as presented.  (carried unanimously).
XI.
Other Items. 

A.
Personnel Report.

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for the period ending November 4, 2011.  She stated that she has nothing to add to the presented report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

B.
Program Updates.
Superintendent Lyle reviewed the program updates that were provided in the board packet.  She pointed out that this report does include the charts that reflect enrollment based on eye conditions.  She asked Danette Fuller if she had anything to add regarding the residential campus programs.  Danette Fuller stated that we do have new prospective students coming to the residential campus programs.  This includes a new elementary student who will begin in November, and a secondary student who will come to us January.  It is always good to be contacted about possible new students as that indicates to us that word is getting out there regarding the services that we provide.  She stated that she is working with school districts that are starting teachers in our Personnel Prep Program (TVI).  We are seeing an increase in the number of school districts participating in the Personnel Prep Program so that they can provide adequate services to the students within their districts.  Our students and staff are staying busy.  Caroline Benavidez asked if Braille comprehension figures can be prepared for the Board’s information.  She stated that it has been awhile since the Board has been briefed on how our student’s are doing on their Braille lessons.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she will have those prepared for presentation to the Board as part of the December agenda.  

C.
Legal Services Contract (SY&P).

Margie Macias presented a request to extend the current contract with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson into its third year of professional services to NMSBVI, for the period of December 14, 2011 through December 13, 2012.  All fees will remain the same with the exception of an increase in the hourly fee for law clerks from $75 per hour to $90 per hour.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the request to extend the current contract with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson into its third year of professional services to NMSBVI, for the period December 14, 2011 through December 13, 2012, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Legal Services Contract (C&Mc).

Margie Macias presented a request to extend the current contract with Cuddy & McCarthy, LLP into its third year of professional services to NMSBVI, for the period December 14, 2011 through December 13, 2012.  The firm has indicated that there will be no changes to the existing contract’s terms and compensation rates.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the request to extend the current contract with Cuddy & McCarthy, LLC into its third year of professional services to NMSBVI, for the period December 14, 2011 through December 13, 2012, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E.
PSCOC Additional Funding Request – Watkins Education Center (WEC).

Superintendent Lyle presented a request for additional funding for the Watkins Education Center (WEC).  This funding request is for the planning and design services for renovations.  The proposed renovations would bring the existing facility to the upgraded adequacy standards specified as “special schools” specific to NMSBVI.  Project cost to adequacy is estimated at $2,916,194.00.  Current budget to adequacy is $2,300,000.00.  This leaves a funding shortfall of $616,194.00.  The Board’s approval of this request will bring the current budget in line with the project cost.  If approved by the Board, this request will be forwarded to the Public School Capital Outlay Council.  The funding for this request will not come from our operating budget, but will come from state capital projects funding.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the PSCOC Additional Funding Request for the Watkins Education Center (WEC) at a total additional state funding request of $616,194.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

I.  
Capital Projects Update.  
Superintendent Lyle provided the Board with an update on the ongoing capital projects, including the Jack Hall roof, Watkins Education/Ditzler auditorium utility tunnel refurbishment, and PSFA critical deficiencies project. Margie Macias stated that with the Jack Hall roofing project, we recently had a fairly heavy rain fall which resulted in the new Jack Hall roof leaking.  We continue to have problems with the contractor for that project in resolving the subpar work that was done when the roof was installed on Jack Hall.  We have had a meeting with the contract architect for this project and feel that the responsibility for this problem lies with them.  We have asked the architect to correspond with the contractor and their bonding company on this matter asking that this matter be taken care of as soon as possible.  The letters have been done by the architect and mailed via Certified mail.  We have received verification that the contractor has received the letter.  We will now wait a couple weeks for a response from the bonding company before further action is taken.  If we do not receive any response from the bonding company, NMSBVI will also write a letter to them addressing the concerns regarding the subpar roofing work, which will also be sent Certified mail.  We are now preparing the necessary paper trail as it appears that this issue may end up being turned over to our legal counsel.  Margie Macias reported that the WEC/Ditzler auditorium utility tunnel refurbishment project has been placed on hold pending the decision on whether the WEC building will be renovated or completely replaced.  The PSFA critical deficiencies project continues to move forward and it appears that we may be at the tail end of the design phase.  We have met with the architect a week or so ago and now have a timeline for the project.  It appears at this point that we should have a general contractor selected on the project by the middle of February 2012.  We have until June 2013 to spend the $2.3 million that has been allocated by the state for this project.  She stated that this project will involve 12 of the 20 buildings on the residential campus.  

F.
Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program.

Mary Sarate presented a request to add a $715.00 Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program budget into the FY2012 restricted budget.  She stated that NMSBVI has been selected to participate in the Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program by the NM Public Education Department, Student Nutrition Bureau.  This has resulted in an allocation to NMSBVI of $715.00 which we need to now include into our budget.  These funds will be used primarily to purchase fresh fruits and vegetables that will be made available at no charge to our students at least three days out of the school week.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the addition of a $715.00 Fresh Fruit and Vegetable Program budget into the FY2012 restricted budget, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


G.
Personnel Preparation Program Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that on Tuesday, November 8, 2011, New Mexico State University (NMSU) will formally interview their first candidate for the position of Director of the Personnel Preparation Program.  She will be flying in from Kentucky for the formal interview.  
H. 
Lobbyist/Legislative Update.
Superintendent Lyle stated that the upcoming legislative session is a short session which is a money session only.  Our initiative will be the removal of the sunset clause from the appropriate bill so that special schools are negatively impacted by a decrease in funding from the state land trust.  Other than that we will be notifying people in Santa Fe of our needs, as always.
XII.
Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


The next regular meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for Thursday, December 15, 2011 at the residential campus in Alamogordo.  
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.
There were no questions.

C.
Supplementary Packet.

1.
Activity Fund Checklist – September 2011
There were no questions.

2.
General Fund Checklist – September 2011
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 1:36 p.m., Friday, November 4, 2011.
(Approved:  01/12/12)



(Approved:  01/12/12)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch, Secretary


Linda M. Lyle


NMSBVI Board of Regents


Superintendent
Regular Meeting November 4, 2011   
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